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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

April 24, 2006

PUBLIC HEARING 323

THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Ms. Karley Barnes
Mr. Steve Biener




Mr. Tom McCarthy


Senator Nancy Cook




Mr. Mike Green
Mr. Tom Gilligan




Mrs. Lee Porter
Mr. Donald Lynch




John S. McDaniel, Esquire
Mr. Fred Sears






Representative Roger Roy





Ms. Richelle Vible






ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Archmere Academy, Inc. -  Emilie Ninan, Esquire, of Potter, Anderson & Corroon, Ms. Sandy Kurtz Baxter, of Fairmont Capital Advisors, Inc., Mr. Adam Wojtelwicz, Director of Finance, Mr. Paul Clancy, A. G. Edwards & Sons, Inc.; Representing AccelaPure Corporation – Mr. Mike Handley, CEO, Mr. Ken Klein, V.P. Engineering & Operations and Ms. Theresa Quattrochi, Controller; Representing Dogfish Head Craft Brewery, Inc. – Mr. Nicholas Benz; and also present was Mr. Barry Yerger, Jessup & Lamont Capital Markets  
LOCATION:  Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware 

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, April 24, 2006.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mr. Biener made a motion that the minutes of the March 13, 2006 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented. Representative Roy seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

Archmere Academy, Inc. (“Archmere” or the “Applicant”) – The Applicant is requesting that The Delaware Economic Development Authority (the “Authority”) approve the issuance of revenue bonds (the “Bonds”) in an amount not to exceed at any time outstanding $15,500,000 exclusive of original issue discount for which proceeds will be applied to make a loan to the Applicant to fund, or to reimburse the Applicant for, the costs of one or more of the following undertakings: (1) various capital projects of the Applicant (collectively, the “Project”) including, (a) the construction of a new Student Life Center which will include a new dining hall and other facilities to provide student related services such as guidance, career counseling, wellness, discipline and the main office, (b) improvement to athletic facilities including creation of a new community fitness center, new locker rooms, new campus playing fields, re-grading of the upper soccer field and a new field hockey and softball complex (c) renovations to the Diny Science Center (the “Science Center”) which will include development of certain ground floor space into a meeting room and two multi-media classrooms and the addition of a two story physics laboratory and (d) the addition of parking spaces, water drainage improvements and the construction of a storage building to house the maintenance department; (2) the refinancing of a loan in the amount of approximately $3 million which originally financed certain improvements to the Science Center; (3) capitalized interest; (4) the costs of credit enhancement; and (5) the costs of issuance of the bonds (the “Project”).  The Project located at 3600 Philadelphia Pike in Claymont, Delaware will be owned by the Applicant.
Ms. Barnes presented this request to the Council.  Ms. Ninan, who will serve as bond counsel in the transaction, stated that this Project was part of an $18,000,000 capital project.  She stated the bonds will be issued at a variable interest rate that will reset weekly.  She stated that the bonds will be credit enhanced by a letter of credit from the PNC Bank, which shifts the credit risk to the bank with respect to Archmere’s repayment of the bonds and allows Archmere to enjoy a lower interest rate on the bonds.  Ms. Ninan stated that there is no faith and credit of the State pledged in support of this deal.  It is strictly a revenue bond based on revenues of the school or draws on the letter of credit which will pay the bond debt.
Mr. Wojtelwicz showed a rendering of the Project.  Representative Roy asked if this Project would increase the student population.  Mr. Wojtelwicz stated it would not.  However, Archmere’s major goal is to stay at 500 students for academic reasons.  He stated that the current class size is 13 to 14 students.
Mr. Gilligan asked if $18,000,000 was a hard number.  Mr. Wojtelwicz stated that the site bids were coming in under budget and it is a very fixed number that they are comfortable with.

At Mr. Lubin’s request, Mr. McDaniel explained the Council on Development Finance’s  role.  He also stated that this funding will not use any of the State’s volume cap because Archmere is an organization described in section  501 (c) 3 of the Internal Revenue Code and the Bonds will be “qualified 501(c)(3) bonds” that do not use volume cap.  Mr. McDaniel stated that under the Delaware Code, the application submitted by the Applicant must be the subject of a public hearing before the CDF as a condition to adoption by
 Ms. Cherry, as Chairperson of DEDA, of a resolution authorizing the Bond.  Also the Internal Revenue Code requires that a public  “TEFRA” hearing to receive public comment must be held.  The Delaware Code designates the CDF as the body responsible for holding the “TEFRA” hearing.  The meeting today satisfies both the State and federal public hearing requirements.
The closing is scheduled for early June.  Mr. McDaniel asked about the status of the zoning and building permits.  Ms. Ninan stated that they are deep in that process and regulatory provisions but feels there will not be a problem having everything finalized before the time of closing.
After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following finding:  financing the Project will meet a need for assistance in financing the facilities and activities of the Applicant, as an exempt person within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5052(8), in order to contribute to the prosperity, health and general welfare of the citizens of Delaware.  Representative Roy made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of an amount not to exceed Fifteen Million Five Hundred Dollars ($15,500,000.00), exclusive of original issue discount, if any, of revenue bonds, not guaranteed by the State, to be used for the Project; and that such approval will remain in effect through and including April 24, 2007.  Mrs. Vible seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.


Dogfish Head Craft Brewery, Inc. (“Dogfish” or the “Applicant”) – Dogfish currently has a $927,550 Competitiveness Fund loan with DEDO. The loan, which closed on December 17, 2004, was at LIBOR with a fixed monthly principal payment of $7,730.  The term of the loan is five years with a ten year amortization schedule and, therefore, a balloon payment due with the final payment in December of 2009.  The loan was guaranteed by Samuel and Mariah Calagione.  The loan was done in conjunction with Citizens Bank as part of a whole total restructuring of Dogfish Head’s business from Wilmington Trust to Citizens Bank (“Citizens”).  Today, the Applicant is requesting an amendment to the terms of the current loan documents (the “Project”).  
Ms. Barnes presented this Project to the Council.  She stated that Dogfish came to DEDO about ten days ago with a unique opportunity.  Ms. Barnes is looking to the Council for guidance. She stated that DEDO would agree to defer principal payments on the existing loan for 18 months and have interest only payments during that time period.  The deferred principal will be included as part of the balloon payment at the end of the loan.  Dogfish Properties, LLC, which is under common ownership with Dogfish Head Craft Brewery, Inc. will purchase part of the former Draper King Cole cannery in Milton and will lease that property to Dogfish Head Craft Brewery, Inc. to expand Craft Brewery’s brewery operation.  In order to comply with financial covenants in the Citizens loan documents, Craft Brewery needs to increase its cash flow.  The principal payment suspension will allow compliance with the financial covenant and indirectly allow the financing of the Dogfish Properties, LLC acquisition of the cannery property.
Mr. Benz stated that this facility was recently the King Cole facility.  Dogfish occupies one of the three buildings and has maxed out every inch of available space.  Dogfish is mostly finished with the renovations of the other two co-joining buildings.  It is waiting for approval from the Fire Marshal’s office.  Dogfish currently occupies 26,000 square feet and this will give them 102,000 square feet to build the brewery and to have warehousing space.  It will enable them to grow.

Representative Roy asked how much it would increase Dogfish’s capacity.  Mr. Benz stated it would allow Dogfish to go from 50,000 to 200,000 barrels per year.  Representative Roy also asked about the “tier” restrictions.  Mr. Benz stated they are no longer a micro brewery.  He stated they only manufacture.  He stated the distributor is the “middle tier” and Dogfish is no longer at that tier.  He stated they can self distribute to their own restaurant.  So, they go through the three tier system.

Mr. McDaniel asked which entity was going to be purchasing the facility.  Mr. Benz stated it would be Dogfish Properties, LLC, simply for the tax structure.
It was stated that Citizens is not a part of this request and Citizens is not changing its loan requirements.  Citizens will be providing acquisition funds to Dogfish Properties, LLC.

Mr. Sears stated that he was concerned that there will be a family member who is going to do very well in this purchase.  Mr. Lubin stated that it was his understanding that the Applicant is currently paying base rate, will make the acquisition with the $2,000,000 equity borrowing, and therefore Dogfish would be 100% leveraging the $6,000,000 debt.  Considering the factors involved, Mr. Lubin asked why Dogfish would look to the State for relief when it had other options.
Mr. Benz stated that the long term lease does not have renewal options and this is for the part of the operation that they have outgrown.  He said they could not subsidize by leasing out any of the space because their growth curve indicates that Dogfish is going to need that space within a very short period of time.  He stated the quicker Dogfish can get this building up and running and get the brew house in place, Dogfish will have the ability to put up a second restaurant and when that new restaurant is up and running, it will provide 120-125 new jobs to fully staff it.  He stated this will help the Town of Milton.  Mr. Benz also stated that Dogfish committed to about five to seven jobs when it received the Competitiveness Fund and it has increased by thirteen by opening the brewery side and he can see that there may be more hires in that area.  He stated that without the State’s assistance, it won’t eliminate the restaurant but it will delay everything.
Mr. Lubin stated that in reading the explanation of the long term liabilities and notes, it was his understanding that each of the notes was mirror images of each other.  Mr. Benz stated there were different amortization terms.  Mr. Lubin also questioned why Dogfish was looking for relief on the State loan while it was rapidly amortizing Citizens’ loan.  Mr. Sears asked if some of the family members could pick up the debt.
Mr. Benz stated Dogfish was going to ask the seller to do $1.5 million as an interest only, deferred note.  He has a meeting tomorrow to discuss this option.  He stated that if you go strictly off of what Dogfish has done, and not consider the 07’ or 08’ figures, it cannot support this project on the 05’ figures alone.   Mr. Benz stated that however, with the pro formas being as they are, it shows that Dogfish would be able to handle the debt.

Mr. Gilligan asked if there was a reason that Citizens had original guarantors that DEDO didn’t.  He felt DEDO should have them too.  Mr. Benz stated that most of the parties are cross referenced.  Mr. Gilligan stated it was his impression that the two loans mirrored each other.  Mrs. Vible stated that actually the agreement is that Citizens matches DEDO dollar for dollar but not necessarily the terms.
Mr. Gilligan questioned the difference in the original balloon payment and the amended balloon payment.  It was stated it would be about $100,000.  It was stated that Citizens would be taking a mortgage.  DEDO would be subordinated.   Mr. Biener asked if we could take a second mortgage.  Mr. Lubin stated that if we have the guarantees, we will have cross liens.

Mr. Lubin stated that he felt the Council needed to more clearly understand the transaction and the options associated with that.  It was suggested that the present owner of the property, Pintail, LLC would come on as an additional guarantor of the DEDO loan and DEDO would get a second mortgage on the property.  There will be three mortgagors which will require an Intercreditor Agreement.  It has to be determined if there are any other creditors.  Mr. Sears feels the Council needs to know the results of the other meeting.

Mr. Benz stated that there was a proposed settlement scheduled for this Friday which will not happen.  They have a Phase I environmental study that needs to be completed and Dogfish hopes to have it done by next week.

Representative Roy wants to wait for additional information.  Mr. Biener is willing to make a conditional recommendation.  
It was decided to defer action on this project until additional information could be obtained such as the outcome of Mr. Benz’ meeting with the seller.  Mr. Lubin suggested that any motion be conditioned on a security position satisfactory to DEDO.  It was also suggested that DEDO should sign onto any additional mortgages.

Mr. Benz stated he will be working towards an 18 month principal deferment.  The actual time the deferral would end is tied to when Dogfish assumes the principal which will be tied to theirs.  Dogfish will need to meet a specific debt ratio.  Each quarter, Dogfish will take a snap shot to see if they are meeting financial covenants.

It was decided to defer action until Monday May 1, 2006.

AccelaPure Corporation (“AccelaPure” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a loan in the amount of $700,000 and a grant in the amount of $300,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund of the State of Delaware. The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds to purchase new equipment for its expanding business located in Newark, Delaware (the “Project”).

Mr. Handley presented a slide presentation.  He stated AccelaPure is dedicated to dramatically changing the speed and economics of the drug world.  It is expanding its capabilities almost every six months.  AccelaPure is working with eight of the top ten pharmaceutical companies in the world.  Mr. Handley stated this is his third start-up company.  He stated this is a very new technology, headquartered in Newark, Delaware with twenty-six employees currently.  Twelve months ago, this facility was empty shell space.
Mr. Handley stated that AccelaPure uses state-of-the-art Supercritical Fluid Chromatography which is three to ten times faster than the current technology, operates at a lower cost and has higher quality results.  This is also a green technology which uses recycled Co2 gases.

Mr. Handley stated there are several revenue streams. One is preclinical compound purifications.  The estimated total market for this is about $20 million per year.  There are two large contract deals regarding the Chiral Drug Life-Cycle Extensions/Archival Library Maintenance Agreements which are for about $2 million.  The potential is $30 million per year.
Mr. Handley stated that AccelaPure currently has a compound in the pipeline that has demonstrated the ability to inhibit Alzheimer’s disease.
Mr. Handley stated that there is a need for new drugs.  He stated that 170 drugs are going off patent by 2010.  There have been increases in drug discovery and development times.  He stated that mergers only provide a temporary solution to fill dry pipelines.  He stated the number of licensing deals is on the increase and licensing deals are increasing in value.  
Mr. Handley stated that AccelaPure is a high growth, multifaceted business model.  He intends for AccelaPure to be cash flow positive after two years.  He stated there will be high paying technical, administrative and financial jobs.  Mr. Handley intends to have 60 people by the end of the year and approximately 200 people by the year 2010 with salaries of $75,000 - $80,000.  He stated AccelaPure will have a large amount of capital expenditures with a high percentage of the money going into Delaware.  He stated they are currently working with many local companies and institutions.  AccelaPure has hired two University of Delaware graduates already.
Mr. Handley stated that AccelaPure will out grow its current facility in six months.  It needs to increase its capacity through the acquisition of equipment to take advantage of the increase in business.  He stated they will be expanding to other sites to initiate new business strategies.
Mr. Handley stated that strategic decisions must be made in the next three months as to growth.   He believes AccelaPure needs the requested funds to take care of this.  He stated that if AccelaPure went through the venture capital route, the window would pass before funds could be secured.  He stated time is of the essence.  AccelaPure has projects in place and has customers lined up but needs more equipment and space.  They have multiple revenue streams and Mr. Handley is confident this will be a successful project.  Mr. Klein stated that the critical point is the equipment.
Representative Roy asked where the facility is currently located.  Mr. Handley stated it is in the Pencader Corporate Center.

AccelaPure has a letter of intent from Universal Capital Management (“Universal”) stating that it is Universal’s intention to invest $1 million in the common stock of AccelaPure Corporation and would assist the company in raising additional capital as needed.  The letter also stated that it would work with AccelaPure to insure its ability to service the $1 million loan from DEDO.  Universal is a development corporation that basically allows AccelaPure to do business deals and helps structure the right path to grow its business.

Mrs. Vible asked how much of this process did AccelaPure plan to do in Delaware and how much could be outsourced.  Mr. Klein stated that there were obstacles in outsourcing  to China.  He stated there is a scarcity of equipment.  He believes it will be two to three years before China or other groups focus on this process.  This would allow AccelaPure to secure multiple levels of advancement. 

Mr. Lubin asked about the initial seed round of $2.5 million.  Mr. Handley stated that those funds have already been raised.  The founder of AccelaPure put in about $1,000,000 of that amount.  
Mr. Handley stated that AccelaPure had about $200,000 of revenue in the first quarter which is all related to compound purification.
Mr. McDaniel asked if AccelaPure was buying or leasing the equipment.  Mr. Handley stated they are buying it.  They purchased three instruments in February.  Mr. McDaniel stated that if DEDO wants to achieve a first position on that equipment, DEDO will need a release of this collateral from any prior equipment lienholders.
Mr. Biener asked about the equity rounds that were previously mentioned.  Mr. Handley stated that AccelaPure has some firm deals, nothing hard circled and whether it comes in this summer or this fall, he is not sure.  He stated there is a lot of work required.  He said that in the interim, the DEDO funding package would come in handy.
Mr. Biener suggested the possibility of doing convertible notes.  Mr. Klein stated that they dealt with that issue through the Technology Based Seed Fund and the terms were not acceptable.  Mr. Biener suggested that the terms could be different.
Mr. Sears asked if the equipment was resalable and Mr. Klein stated it was.  Mr. Sears stated that AccelaPure had gone through $4,000,000 so far and he stated that he felt there was risk and asked if AccelaPure was going to get this product sold before it burned through all of the money it had raised?  Mr. Handley stated that AccelaPure has five potential revenue streams to provide funds.

Mr. Biener asked if AccelaPure had any intent to expand its relationship with Princeton.  Mr. Handley stated they have a three year exclusive contract but it may be too limiting.  He stated they have had some discussions with the University of Delaware.
Mr. Lynch asked if another company could copy their plans.  Mr. Handley stated that a company came in two years ago that wanted to “partner” with AccelaPure.  AccelaPure found out that the company was placing ads for certain types of people at AccelaPure, so obviously that company did not last.

Mrs. Vible asked about the critical dates for AccelaPure.  Mr. Handley stated they needed to have a decision in the next three or four weeks so they could order equipment.  Senator Cook asked what the difference was in the January offer and this offer for the deal to be taken off the table.
Mr. Handley stated that there were not many changes.  One change had to do with the salaries.  He stated since AccelaPure had been working with DEDO for awhile, he would like the present jobs to be counted.
Mr. Gilligan asked if Mr. Handley was adverse to the warrants concept.  Mr. Handley stated he was not if the terms were agreeable.  Mr. Sears stated that he feels it comes down to the ability for AccelaPure to pay back the loan.  Mr. Handley stated that Universal is guaranteeing the loan and therefore, the level of risk is decreased.  It was felt that the letter submitted in the application from Universal was more of a letter of intent than a commitment to guarantee.
Representative Roy made a motion to go with Option l of the CDF write-up which was “Recommend approval of the Strategic Fund grant as described in the offer letter dated March 31, 2006”.
Mr. Green distributed a memo to the Council members regarding his analysis of AccelaPure.   He has concerns with the available cash versus the burn rate and the fact that AccelaPure has been in business less than three years.
Mr. Klein questioned the $60,000 minimum versus average salary requirement. He also asked about the jobs that were already in place.  He stated AccelaPure had started discussions with DEDO 18 months ago.  Mrs. Vible asked for the breakdown of salaries.  Mr. Klein stated that approximately fifteen percent will be less than $60,000.  It was suggested that the original option be modified to include jobs created prior to 2006, with salaries at a minimum of $60,000, increase the claw back time period from 2007 to 2008 and to obtain a guarantee of Universal.
At Mr. Lubin’s request for any comments from the public, Mr. Yerger came before the Council.  He asked Mr. Handley about his two previous positions.  Mr. Handley stated he was the CEO on the first business and Director VP level for the second company.  Mr. Yerger stated that he has never heard of Universal Capital Management and asked their level of participation.  Mr. Handley stated that Universal is an investor in the company and they also assist AccelaPure in other ways.  Mr. Yerger stated that AccelaPure’s business model has five revenue strains, and Venture Capital firms do not like that; they like one stream.  Mr. Yerger asked if AccelaPure sees any spin outs.  Mr. Handley stated that there are a lot of potential profit centers.  They could use the funds to spin out.  Mr. Yerger asked about Mr. Klein’s background.  Mr. Klein stated he previously was with Berger Instruments as the R&D Manager and Operations Manager. He stated he has had a lot of experience in start up and management.
After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to the maintaining or providing of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance.  Representative Roy made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a loan in an amount not to exceed Seven Hundred Thousand Dollars ($700,000) and of a grant in an amount not to exceed Three Hundred Thousand Dollars ($300,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the terms being as stated in DEDO’s offer letter dated March 31, 2006 but to also include a modification to include jobs created prior to 2006,  to increase the draw down time period from 2007 to 2008, and to obtain a guarantee of Universal Capital Management, and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including April 24, 2007.   Mr. Sears seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Venture Capital Fund – Ms. Barnes brought the Council up to date on the allocation of the $3 million venture capital funds.  She stated that as recommended, negotiations were finalized and $750,000 was disbursed to Murex Investments I, L.P.  She stated that documents have been signed and the $750,000 initial disbursement will be made to Innovation Ventures, L.P.

Ms. Barnes stated that DEDO has been working with the third firm, Edison Venture Fund IV, L.P.  There has been a lengthy delay.  She stated that at this point there has been no communication back and in March she sent a letter saying DEDO would like to participate but if there is no interest, DEDO needs to move forward.  She has not received a response.

Ms. Barnes offered four options for the remaining funds of $750,000.

After a discussion of the options presented, Representative Roy made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of disbursing the remaining $750,000 of equity investment by The Delaware Economic Development Authority in compliance with Governor Minner’s New Economy Initiative – Year 1, to  Innovation Ventures, L.P. and Murex Investments I, L.P. in amounts to be determined at the discretion of the Authority.  Mr. Sears seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 11:00 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,






Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry
      John S. McDaniel, Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, May 22, 2006 at 9:00 A.M. at DEDO’s Dover office.
